
On November 22, 2010, Alexandria City Public Schools (ACPS) filed an application for a Special Use Permit (SUP) to erect four (4) 60 foot lighting poles at the upper field at Francis C. Hammond Middle School (Hammond).  The SUP application contains a short narrative in support of the application but does not address many basic questions normally applicable to SUP applications, nor does it address technical analysis of the affect of stadium lighting on surrounding neighborhoods or how it plans to comply with City Code.  The city held public meetings to discuss the issue on February 8, 2011, and April 26, 2011.  Neither the applicants nor staff disclosed significant new information during these meetings. For the reasons below, Seminary Hill Association, Inc. (SHA) requests that ACPS withdraw the application before the Planning Commission hearing scheduled for June 7, 2011.


There are four main reasons to withdraw the SUP application: 

(1) Hammond has been designated as an emergency response staging area, and there has been no indication that Inova Alexandria Hospital or regional emergency planners concur with the loss of a facility that is already used for urgent purposes; 

(2) the SUP application appears to violate City Code in at least three significant ways, requiring a variance at a minimum; 

(3) there has been no technical or economic impact analysis performed; and

(4) the city has repeatedly recommended against installing stadium lighting at Hammond and with the opening of the Witter Fields next March, the city has met its recommendations of 4 lighted turf fields.  

In addition, SHA is disturbed that the proposal violates long-standing agreements between SHA, the community, ACPS, the School Board, and the city, with no input from the community before filing, and with no regard to the potentially devastating impacts on the area due to the BRAC 133 development.  SHA has been repeatedly assured that, in the event the SUP application for lights is withdrawn, the conversion to a turf field will still proceed.  

BACKGROUND

SHA and the community surrounding Hammond have had an interest in Hammond since its renovation in 2001.  SHA and the community worked closely with the School Board during the renovation planning.  Development Site Plan #2000-0044 represented the culmination of months of negotiations between ACPS, planning staff and SHA, as well as concerned neighbors.  The Planning Commission imposed the following restriction on Hammond (among many others agreed upon by the parties) in connection with its renovation:

16. CONDITION AMENDED BY THE PLANNING COMMISSION: Show existing and proposed street lights and site lights. Indicate the type of fixture, and show mounting height, and strength of fixture in Lumens or Watts. Provide manufacturer’s specifications for the fixtures. Provide lighting calculations to verify that lighting meets City Standards. The play field shall not be lighted unless, as required by the POS zone, a special use permit is granted for such lighting. (T&ES)

Development Site Plan #2000-004 (emphasis in original).  In 2006, the city floated the idea of converting Hammond to a Regional Soccer Sportsplex, serving athletes from the metropolitan area.  At that time, Hammond was converting to three (3) schools within itself, and ACPS worked with SHA and the community to develop a plan and garner public support.  As part of the negotiation, ACPS and the School Board, represented by Mr. Roger DiGilio, committed that it would not seek lighting of the field in return for community support for the significant expansion of the student population at Hammond.  City documents since then have confirmed the agreement that no lights would be placed at Hammond, consistent with the agreements of the community.  For example, in FY11, the Schools requested about $1.5 million to install an athletic field on the upper field at Hammond, and noted that a running track would cost about $300,000.  It only requested the turf field in the proposed budget.  In addition, there is a narrative in the proposed FY11 School budget stating that funding was limited to a new athletic turf field and that "no stadium lighting is currently planned for this field."  For FY12, the schools approved $1.6 million for a new athletic field only on the lower field, to be installed in 2016.  The schools also repeat the statement that "no stadium lighting is planned for this field."  
We are disturbed that the city changed its budget documents at the last minute without any notification to interested parties and in a matter that represented a significant policy shift. We understand from some city documents that the financing may have resulted from a deal reached with the contractor who performed poorly during the original Hammond renovation, but that deal-making was outside the public eye.  While changing the budget document at the last moment may have been a clever bureaucratic ruse, as a community we believe we are entitled to rely upon the good faith efforts of the city to keep its word and engage us in good faith on matters it knows to be of interest.  That did not happen here, and we request that the SUP application be withdrawn.

Hammond is Designated as an Emergency Response Staging Area and Ineligible for Lights 
Hammond is used as a staging area for medical emergencies and emergency response.  Helicopters land and take off from the field during emergencies.  For example, after a huge car pile-up with a lot of injuries, helicopters have landed and taken off a few times, ferrying the injured back and forth.  During these emergencies, the Alexandria police have closed Seminary Road between Hammond and the Hospital to allow a swift and timely transportation of patients between the landing field and the hospital, generally closing Seminary Road for at least 30 minutes to allow for the safe landing, transportation of patients to the hospital (or from the hospital to the helicopter), and a safe take-off from the field.  It is also used it to transport emergency patients to Fairfax and other hospitals on occasion. On September 11, 2001, Hammond was a central facility for helicopter aviation and emergency response that dreadful day.  Since then, residents who live nearby have personally seen it used between 2 and 5 times per year, but it may be more.  Installing a series of 60 foot lighting structure introduces the likelihood that it could no longer be used in this way.  
We have contacted Inova Alexandria Hospital, which has confirmed that Hammond is designated as the alternate hospital site for emergencies.  We have also reviewed some city emergency plans (such as the plan for Pandemic Flu response, which cites access to an adjacent open field as a reason for its selection), which have also designated Hammond as the emergency response site.  In fact, Hammond was selected as the site after careful analysis of alternate sites, including Minnie Howard, T.C. Williams High School, and George Washington, and was selected because (among other reasons) of its proximity to the hospital, I-395, and its open field suitable for emergency activity.  We are informed that helicopter aviation would not be able to use the field in the event 60 foot structures are erected, and in fact aviation on a turf field may melt the turf itself.

We attempted to raise this issue with city officials over the last 5 months and have received no response.  We are disturbed that it required the knowledge and efforts of individual citizens to raise this issue, and conduct the research to learn that Hammond is designated for emergency planning in city documents.  We also understand that the Department of Homeland Security (DHS) may have designated the field for emergency aviation and staging area.  SHA has contacted DHS to confirm that information, and are equally disturbed at the city’s refusal to make reasonable efforts to learn whether Hammond is eligible for lighting structures under city, regional and federal emergency response plans, or to contact Inova Hospital for its input.

The SUP Application Appears to Violate City Code in at Least Three Material Respects


The SUP application also appears to violate City Code in at least three ways:  (1) exceeding height restrictions, (2) exceeding setback restrictions and (3) exceeding illumination restrictions.  The proposed lighting towers are 60 feet in height, two of which appear to be adjacent to the property line along Pickett Street.  Hammond is zoned R-8 and R-20.  In both instances, the following restriction is in place in the City Code for both zones, in Section 3-106 and 3-306 of the Zoning Code: 

"Height.    The maximum permitted height of a structure is 35 feet except for a church or school use in which case the maximum permitted height is 40 feet."

Similarly, the minimum setback on R-8 and R-20 zoned property is 25 feet.  We raised this issue at both the February and April 2011 public meetings and have received no response.  As stated in the City Code, schools in residential zones are subject to similar height and setback restrictions as residences.  None of us would be permitted to erect structures in excess of height and setback restrictions without undergoing a rigorous evaluation process and obtaining approval from the Board of Zoning Appeals, and perhaps Virginia courts.  At a minimum, ACPS needs to seek a variance from the City Code in order to violate the height and setback restrictions, although it is very difficult to see what the hardship would be.  City Code clearly spells out the criteria for obtaining variance from height and setback restrictions.  Other jurisdictions, including Arlington, have required SUP applicants seeking stadium lighting (usually for public and private high school or college use) to comply with height and setback restrictions.  There is nothing different about this case.  

City Code also provides a maximum illumination upon properties in a residential zone.  Specifically, City Code Section 13-1-3 states that “it shall be unlawful” to use outdoor lighting if the illumination and glare from the lights is “thrown upon” property occupied for residential purposes in an amount of illumination which measures more than point twenty-five hundredths footcandles . . . “It goes on to state that all lights shall be “shielded or directed so as to confine the area of diffusion to the property which it is intended to illuminate.” This standard applies to both residential and commercial zones.  The SUP application contains no analysis or review of footcandles expected to spill into surrounding neighborhoods and properties. At the April 26 meeting, the contractor stated that illumination across the street would be forty-four one hundredths footcandles.  The contractors also stated that the maximum illumination is sixty one-hundreths but we have been unable to locate that standard in the code.  At a minimum, we request that the city substantiate its belief that adding such significant light pollution to neighbors is consistent with the code, and if not it must seek a variance.    No resident would be permitted to shed such significant light pollution on neighboring properties, and there does not appear to be anything different about this applicant.

An Economic Impact Analysis was Performed in Arlington County Revealing that Property Values Will Decrease about 10% in The Surrounding Neighborhood

On March 16, 2011, the Arlington County Board voted 3-1 (one member recused) to reject an application for lighted fields at Bishop O'Connell High School.  The dissenting Board member (Chairman Fisette) wanted to give the applicant more time.  The issues raised in that proceeding are strikingly similar to the proposal at Hammond, although the record for the application at Hammond is far, far less well developed.  Among other reasons, the Board considered and in some instances relied upon the negative impact on the neighborhood in terms of light pollution, and quality of life considerations (traffic, noise, etc.); the inability to demonstrate a need; the lack of studies and information to show the impact on the neighborhood; the devaluation of homes within a one block radius (local real estate agents commissioned to evaluate lighting in a residential neighborhood estimated an 11% decrease in property values starting within a one block radius); breaking height and setback restrictions; among many other issues -- in short, the issues raised with the Hammond application, although far more well developed in terms of policy and technical issues than here.  The rejection of lighting at O'Connell did not affect its plans to upgrade the field to artificial turf.  Those plans will continue.  For its part, Fairfax County has conducted comprehensive technical and policy studies of lighting fields that are available on its website as it considered new lighting regulations.  To our knowledge, Fairfax has not approved lighting fields in residential neighborhoods based upon these studies’ (most of which started in 2002-3) findings of adverse impacts.  The Hammond application is nowhere near as developed as any of the other applications we have reviewed in Arlington or Fairfax.
Significantly, an economic impact analysis that citizens in Arlington County commissioned when lights were proposed at Bishop O'Connell High School revealed the devastating impact of lighted fields on neighboring properties.  They surveyed dozens of real estate agents to assess the impact of lighted fields on real estate values, and the conclusions are below.  In particular, there is a map of the surrounding community with homes marked red (11% decrease), orange (9.3% decrease) and yellow (undetermined decrease but lower since they are farther away).  All homes near Hammond would be either red or orange.  The study concluded the following:

● Agents estimated that the first row of homes would decline in value by 11 percent, or about $72,000 for a typical home.

● Homes in the first block would fall by slightly over 9 percent, or about $60,000 for an average home

The link to the entire report, which contains more detailed findings and conclusions, is immediately below.  Arlington County accepted and considered the report in rejecting the application.  There are also academic studies that mention the deleterious effects of lighting fields on a neighborhood in terms of value and nuisance.

http://www.arlingtonva.us/departments/CPHD/forums/file79396.pdf
In this instance, and using the same radius as the study in Arlington County, there are at least 115 homes (using Google map) that would lose property value because of its proximity to the lit fields.  We assumed the average value of the house would be roughly $750,000 (which may be understated in light of some very expensive homes in the area). Arlington County concluded that homes would lose over 11% directly across the street, and over 9% within a one block radius.  Sticking to those numbers, it comes to about a 10% average loss of value per home in the neighborhoods near Hammond.  A simple calculation reveals the following: 

115 homes X $750K Average Value = $86,250,000 in total home value

10% loss = $8,625,000

Lost tax revenue at current rate of 0.978 per $100 = about $825,000 per year in current dollars.  

Assuming the city follows through on its plan to increase tax rates on residences to spare commercial interests any further burdens, that gap will increase, and will widen over time.  While we rely upon the economic impact analysis of Arlington County to reach our conclusions, neither ACPS, Parks and Rec, nor any entity of the city has made any effort to learn whether and how much value will be lost as a result of placing stadium lighting in the neighborhood.  We have found no study or academic paper suggesting that lighting fields improves quality of life or property values; the only studies we located noted the deleterious effect of lights upon the community and ultimately property values and taxes.  In essence, the city will decide whether lighting a field for adult sports at night is worth about $1 million per year in potentially lost tax revenue.
The City has Repeatedly Recommended Against Stadium Lighting at Hammond
At both the February and April 2011 public meetings, representative of the city stated that it relied upon 2006 and 2009 Athletic Field Studies and other information to conclude that lights at Hammond are both required and desirable.  The information in multiple studies and budget documents supports neither conclusion.  As of today, there are 5 lighted fields existing or expected soon: (1) Minnie Howard, (2) Fort Ward Park, (3) Ben Brenman Park and (4) and (5) two new fields at the Witter site.  All five sites are in or near SHA boundaries.  In the 2006 and 2009 Athletic Field Study, the city stated that it had picked Ben Brenman Park as the next site for lighted fields because of several factors, including location and costs.  More importantly, Hammond was rejected as a site for the reasons stated in this letter and other reasons.  For example, the study noted that the closest residence to Ben Brenman Park was 440 feet; the closest residence to Hammond is a little over 100 feet.  Ben Brenman Park could support a regulation soccer field; Hammond can only support a “junior size” field, meaning that regulation games could not be played on it.  The city also noted that the SHA area supports other light fields and is more than carrying its share of the burdens associated with lighted fields.  We note that in the budget documents city officials stated that there is a significant increase in traffic and other nuisance issues associated with lighted fields (although it provides no further details on what those problems are or how it plans to address them, if at all).   


In addition, at the February public meeting, the applicant presented a slide stating that its needs are 21 natural turf fields, which equate to 4 lighted turf fields.  That was represented to be based upon the 2006 and 2009 Athletic Field Master Plans.  Neither the applicant nor city officials present disclosed the impending two Witter Fields development, which would push the inventory of lit fields over the recommended number.  With the inclusion of the two Witter fields, the city would have 5 fields with stadium lighting.  We note that at the April meeting, this slide was no longer used, without explanation.  

Conclusion


SHA supports a strong athletic program, especially for our youth.  We serve as home to T.C. Williams High School, Francis Hammond Middle School, and other ACPS schools, as well as host two lighted fields at Minnie Howard and Fort Ward Park, and are adjacent to lighted fields at Ben Brenman Park and the two Witter Fields to be complete in March 2012.  We have carefully reviewed the application and attempted to engage the applicant and city staff on this matter.  We request that ACPS and the School Board withdraw the application.  SHA has had a successful relationship with ACPS and the School Board over the years, such as during the renovations at T.C. Williams and Francis Hammond, as well as the tripling of Hammond, which garnered community support after a respectful dialogue.  We were disappointed that ACPS, the School Board and city staff did not notify us of its plans to light the field until a citizen noticed it on a Planning Commission Docket, nor did they take our concerns or issues seriously, and in lieu of developing and responding to the issues identified in this letter and in public meetings, responded with an effort to marshal support of government entities and personnel to defeat “push back from the community,” according to recent city documents describing a naked political effort.  

To date, in addition to the above, we still have not been informed of how invasive light pollution and glare will be, there has been no traffic or economic impact analysis, and the city refuses to make any binding commitments to control quality of life issues that lighting brings, in an area that remains at great risk due to the ill-advised BRAC 133 effort.  In this regard, we note that the School Board discussed at its last meeting engaging with the federal government directly because of its concerns on significant impacts of BRAC 133 on ACPS, including Hammond.

Based upon the above, SHA strongly recommends and requests that ACPS and the School Board withdraw the SUP application for stadium lighting at Francis Hammond Middle School.
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